NATIONAL WOMEN'S LAW CENTER

FEBRUARY 2023 | BRIEF

## Taxing the Rich Will Make the Tax Code More Equitable and Support Investments in Women and Families

By Amy Royce and Amy Matsui

Women, and especially women of color, have always been disadvantaged in this country's economy. Systemic discrimination, including pay discrimination,<sup>1</sup> low wages in women-dominated jobs,<sup>2</sup> inequitable tax policies,<sup>3</sup> discrimination in housing and education,<sup>4</sup> and disinvestment in needed caregiving supports,<sup>5</sup> continues to hold women back. This discrimination and additional injustices compound to drive the stark gender and racial wealth gap<sup>6</sup>—leaving women and their families susceptible to economic shocks and less able to weather emergencies or pursue their dreams and ambitions.

The COVID-19 health and economic crisis exacerbated gender and racial inequities<sup>7</sup> and laid bare how much our entire economy relies on the unpaid and underpaid work of caregiving, performed mostly by women.<sup>8</sup> Recovery has been uneven,<sup>9</sup> with women, particularly women of color, being left behind.<sup>10</sup>

Much of the COVID emergency assistance has expired without enacting permanent solutions.<sup>11</sup> Women's essential work both in the formal economy and as caregivers held up the country during COVID, but policymakers have thus far failed to make the robust public investments in the care economy, affordable and accessible housing, and health care that women have long needed and deserved. The Supreme Court's disastrous reversal of *Roe v. Wade* only increases deeply harmful economic risks and hardships.<sup>12</sup>

To ensure that women—and in particular, women of color—have the tools and resources they need to thrive in our economy, we must raise revenues that will support bold public investments in women and caregivers, families, and all of us.

## The Inflation Reduction Act raised taxes on the wealthy and big corporations and invested in women, families, and communities—advancing racial and gender equity.

Our current tax code falls far short for women and families. Many elements of the tax code, such as the mortgage interest deduction and tax incentives for retirement and educational savings, favor wealthy, entrenched interests. These preferential tax policies are often described as being "upside-down"—they undermine the overall progressivity of the tax code by benefiting high-income households the most.<sup>13</sup> Further, our current tax system incentivizes wealth hoarding, which exacerbates already massive gender and racial wealth gaps.<sup>14</sup> Tax advantages for wealth further allow the wealthy to wield outsized political power, allowing their interests to take precedence over those that are broadly shared.<sup>15</sup> And tax policies that benefit wealthy families and corporations deprive us of billions of dollars of revenues, even as lawmakers hesitate to enact policies that would help all of us,

stimulate economic growth,<sup>16</sup> and enjoy broad public support<sup>17</sup> —like comprehensive paid family and medical leave, universal child care, and support for older, ill, or disabled people to be cared for in their own homes—because of the price tag.

The Inflation Reduction Act (IRA), passed in 2022, showed us we can raise taxes on the wealthy and big corporations, and invest the revenues in ways that benefit the public as a whole.<sup>18</sup> The IRA raised revenues by requiring profitable corporations, many of which currently pay no taxes at all, to pay a minimum amount of taxes and by cracking down on wealthy tax cheats. These policies will result in those at the top paying more of their fair share in taxes and will advance gender and racial equity in the tax code. These revenue raisers created fiscal space for the IRA to lower health costs and address the climate crisis.

The IRA represents a shift away from the failures of trickle-down economics and toward a fairer tax system and an economy that works for all of us. Decades of empirical evidence show economic failures of tax cuts at the top.<sup>19</sup> In contrast to tax cuts for the rich, the IRA's strategy invests in the workers and families who *are* the economy.

But we can't stop there. The IRA's approach can and should be replicated. Raising revenues at the top will make room for the investments women need and deserve so they and their families can afford the basics, access opportunity, and enjoy financial security: child care, home-and-community-based services, paid leave, affordable and accessible housing, health care, income supports, and more.

We need fewer billionaire vanity projects and more public investments.

### Policymakers have numerous options for raising taxes on the wealthy and corporations.

Corporations and the wealthy have benefited from women's underpaid and undervalued labor and from substantial government support and should pay a fairer share of taxes. Although the IRA made the tax code more progressive, the tax system still favors the wealthy and big corporations in many ways. And the tax code currently falls far short of its potential to support the public investments that women and families need to succeed in this economy.

A more equitable tax code that ensures the wealthy and corporations are paying more of their fair share will better help build a foundation for economic prosperity for women and people of color into the future. We should build on the IRA's progress by allowing the Trump tax law's giveaways to the wealthy and corporations to expire. And we should go further by strengthening the pre-2017 tax rules to require the wealthy and corporations to pay more of their fair share.

#### Make sure the wealthy pay a fairer share.

Tax policies that benefit the wealthy largely exclude women and families of color. Women supporting families on their own and people of color are underrepresented at the top of the income scale and overrepresented at the lower end.<sup>20</sup> Moreover, women, especially women of color, are less likely to hold investment assets and thus less likely to benefit from tax policies that preference wealth.<sup>21</sup> Women and people of color are also less likely to hold jobs that offer investment-based compensation, such as stock options on retirement savings matching, compared to white men.<sup>22</sup> And, as mentioned above, single women and people of color tend to have significantly less wealth than white men.

For all of these reasons, making the wealthy pay a fairer share of taxes makes the tax code more equitable along gender and racial lines.

#### Increase income tax rates for the wealthiest.

The 2017 tax cuts lowered the top tax rate for income from work from 39.5% to 37%, a rate that was already low by historic standards,<sup>23</sup> with promises that the wealthy would invest their tax savings in creating jobs.<sup>24</sup> These promises were not borne out and instead wealth concentration has grown.<sup>25</sup> At the very least, we should let the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA) top income tax rate expire.<sup>26</sup> Even higher top rates were seen previously in our history during times that corresponded with broad prosperity.<sup>27</sup>

Additionally, a proposed "millionaires surtax"<sup>28</sup> would increase tax fairness by ensuring those at the top who can afford to pay more are doing so.<sup>29</sup> Notably, Massachusetts recently passed such a tax, dedicating the revenues for public education and transportation.<sup>30</sup>

#### Tax income from wealth like income from work.

The way income from wealth is taxed currently fuels inequity in the tax code. Billionaires pay an estimated effective tax rate of only 8% annually,<sup>31</sup> compared to higher rates for working people. And to the extent that income from wealth is taxed, those who own it often can control when and if those tax bills arise. There are numerous ways that income from wealth, such as interest or dividends, is generally taxed at a lower rate than the top marginal rate for income from work (20% compared to 37%).<sup>32</sup> Raising the capital gains and dividends rate<sup>33</sup> would ensure that income from wealth is taxed equitably compared to income from work.

In addition, while income from work is taxed regularly, capital gains are only taxed when assets are sold, putting those who live off their wealth in control of when their taxes are due. They can employ complex tax avoidance strategies or wait to sell until they have other financial circumstances that reduce their tax liability. Taxing these gains annually for the wealthiest, such as in President Biden's proposed Billionaire Minimum Income Tax,<sup>34</sup> would help correct this imbalance.<sup>35</sup>

Wealthy individuals who hold on to their assets until they die and never sell them avoid taxation on their income from that wealth forever. When the next generation inherits, the gains are wiped out for tax purposes, and calculations begin again at zero—known as the "step up in basis" or "stepped-up basis."<sup>36</sup> This is one way generational wealth is concentrated and wealth inequality grows, as heirs are able to receive the benefit of assets that have grown in value over a lifetime without that growth ever being taxed. Wealthy families are able to exploit this tax regime by holding on to their assets and borrowing against the value to fund their lifestyles, a strategy known as "buy, borrow, die."<sup>37</sup> The stepped-up basis loophole should be repealed.<sup>38</sup>

Wealthy families have further tax advantages that should be repealed. For example, wage-earners pay 3.8% in payroll taxes to fund Medicare, but the equivalent tax applied to other forms of income does not go far enough. This is because the equivalent tax, a 3.8% tax called the Net Investment Income Tax (NIIT), applies to income sources including capital gains, dividends, interest, rents and royalties, but this tax does not apply to business income.<sup>39</sup> An expansion of the NIIT<sup>40</sup> was one of the revenue raisers under consideration in 2022 that was not ultimately adopted.<sup>41</sup> It is estimated the top 1% would have paid 88% of this expansion if it had been enacted.<sup>42</sup>

#### Tax accumulated wealth

At the federal level, taxation is based on income, and so wealth itself is generally outside the tax system. Failing to tax wealth advantages people who have already amassed great fortunes, some during times when opportunities were even more constrained by race and gender than they are today. Women and women of color are extremely underrepresented among those with the largest fortunes. Of the Forbes 400 richest Americans in 2021, only 56 were women and two were Black men.<sup>43</sup> There were no Black women. In addition to better taxing the income from assets and investments, we should be taxing wealth itself.<sup>44</sup> (An annual wealth tax would need to be coordinated with tax policies that tax income from wealth, including capital gains.)<sup>45</sup> A wealth tax would advance gender and racial equity by reducing the tax advantages enjoyed by the privileged few. Such a tax would raise significant revenue and would be, by definition, extremely progressive. Instead of exacerbating systemic advantages based on race and gender, a wealth tax would create greater revenue space to support investments to further broadly shared prosperity.

#### Tax intergenerational transfers of wealth

Inheritance is highly racially correlated and is a key driver of the racial wealth gap. White families are more than three times as likely to leave an inheritance, and that inheritance is nearly twice as much compared to Black families.<sup>46</sup> In the 1920s, the estate tax was implemented to help stem high levels of wealth inequality, but it has not lived up to its promise. Instead, the estate tax has been weakened over time and is now owed by only the top 0.1% of families.<sup>47</sup> Further, wealthy families are able to structure their estates to take advantage of weaknesses in the estate tax to lower their overall tax bill, such as through the use of trusts.<sup>48</sup> Reforms to some trusts loopholes<sup>49</sup> were considered in 2022 but were ultimately not adopted. The wealthy also deploy avoidance strategies that decrease the valuation of the estate solely for tax purposes.<sup>50</sup>

Strengthening the estate tax would curb the ability of wealthy families to compound their advantages as they pass wealth to the next generations. Returning to just the levels that were in place in 2009<sup>51</sup> would raise significant revenue that could be further invested in women, families, and communities that have not been so advantaged. Broader reform,<sup>52</sup> such as enacting a progressive tax rate rather than the current flat rate, would go even further.

# Make Sure Businesses Are Paying a Fairer Share.

Businesses are not paying their fair share of taxes, despite record profits.<sup>53</sup> In 2021, at 300 publicly listed U.S. companies known for low wages, average CEO pay (which is tax advantaged) was \$10.6 million, while median worker pay was \$23,968.<sup>54</sup> Years of corporate tax cuts and loopholes, most recently the TCJA in 2017, have helped widen this staggering inequality. And despite their promises, corporations have not used tax savings to invest in workers.<sup>55</sup> Tax incentives, such as preferences for private equity and independent contractors, further reward companies that exploit workers. All the while, low-wage workers, who are disproportionately women of color,<sup>56</sup> do not receive the benefit of these tax advantages despite being essential to our economy.

The IRA took important steps to address corporate taxation, but overall, it did not go far enough to ensure corporations are paying their fair share. More is needed, including the policies outlined below.

#### Raise the corporate tax rate.

In 2017, the TCJA slashed the corporate tax rate by 40 percent from 35 percent to 21 percent—and made it more profitable for corporations to take their jobs and resources overseas, among other corporate tax cuts.<sup>57</sup>

The corporate rate should be raised to ensure gains are more broadly shared. One proposal from the Biden administration would raise the corporate rate to 28 percent<sup>58</sup> and close many of the loopholes that benefit companies who invest offshore.<sup>59</sup>

#### End the carried interest loophole.

In addition, Congress should finally close the carried interest loophole,<sup>60</sup> which privileges compensation for private equity managers by allowing them to characterize their income as capital gains, subjecting it to a lower tax rate.<sup>61</sup> This egregious tax avoidance strategy has been denounced across the political spectrum as unfair.<sup>62</sup> It also raises equity considerations as private equity is a sector that is notoriously lacking in gender and racial diversity.<sup>63</sup> In addition, private equity buyouts have been responsible for slashing jobs to the detriment of low-wage workers, who are disproportionately people of color.<sup>64</sup>

## Sustaining IRS Funding to Ensure Equitable Enforcement

Funding for the IRS has been steadily cut over time, gutting the agency's ability to enforce the tax laws on the books.<sup>65</sup> This has left hundreds of billions of dollars in revenues that are owed but uncollected, known as the "tax gap."<sup>66</sup> The top 1% are driving the tax gap the most, contributing an estimated one quarter of the revenue owed that is not collected.<sup>67</sup>

Better funding the IRS will ensure the wealthy are paying what they owe. Fortunately, the IRA will provide the IRS with almost \$80 billion in additional funding over 10 years.<sup>68</sup> This funding is badly needed but is also under attack.<sup>69</sup> To advance gender and racial equity, the IRA's increased funding must be fully implemented and not repealed. It also must not be continually undercut through the regular appropriations process.<sup>70</sup>

### Raising taxes for the wealthy and big corporations advances gender and racial equity, especially when the revenues raised are invested in women and families.

Increasing taxes on the rich and corporations will help fulfill the purpose of the tax system: collecting revenues to fund our shared priorities. We have a tax system so that our government can invest in things that benefit *all of us*. We all need the basics of food and shelter. We all need health care. We all will care for ourselves or a loved one at some point in our lives. Like roads and bridges, investments in child care, paid leave, and homeand community-based services, affordable and accessible housing, and health care are critical infrastructure that allow all of us to thrive and access opportunity.

While our tax code has been hijacked to serve the interests of primarily white and wealthy men, we can reshape it to ensure that the rest of us can succeed in this economy. Making sure the wealthy and corporations pay a fairer share of taxes would make the tax code more equitable, curb wealth concentration, and help close gender and racial wealth gaps. And the revenues raised by fairer tax policies would make room for the investments women and families need and deserve.

### **Table of Revenue Estimates**

Issue	Proposal	Revenue Estimate Over 10 Years
Raise the Top Income Rate (39.6%)	Biden Administration FY2023 Budget <sup>71</sup>	\$187 Billion <sup>72</sup>
Millionaire's Surtax	Surtax on AGI of 5% in excess of \$10,000,000 and additional surtax of 3% on AGI in excess of \$25,000,000 included in House-passed BBBA <sup>73</sup>	\$228 Billion <sup>74</sup>
Raise the Capital Gains Rate and Close Stepped-up Basis	Biden Administration FY2023 Budget <sup>75</sup>	\$174 Billion <sup>76</sup>
Billionaire's Minimum Income Tax	Biden Administration FY2023 Budget <sup>77</sup>	\$361 Billion <sup>78</sup>
NIIT Expansion	Apply the NIIT to high-income pass- through businesses with income greater than \$400,000 - included in House-passed BBBA <sup>79</sup>	\$252 Billion <sup>80</sup>
Wealth Tax	"Ultra-Millionaire's Tax" of 2% on wealth over \$50 million and 3% on wealth over \$1 Billion <sup>81</sup>	\$1.9 to \$3 Trillion <sup>82</sup>
Close Trusts Loopholes	Biden Administration FY2023 Budget <sup>83</sup>	\$42 Billion <sup>84</sup>
Estate Tax to 2009 levels	Obama Administration FY2016 Budget <sup>85</sup>	\$189 Billion <sup>86</sup>
Broader Estate Tax Reform	"For the 99.5% Act"87	\$430 Billion <sup>88</sup>
Raise the Corporate Rate (28%)	Biden Administration FY2023 Budget <sup>89</sup>	\$1.3 Trillion <sup>90</sup>
Close the Carried Interest Loophole	Biden Administration FY2023 Budget <sup>91</sup>	\$6.6 Billion <sup>92</sup>

- Brooke LePage and Jasmine Tucker, "A Window Into the Wage Gap: What's Behind It and How to Close It" (National Women's Law Center, January 2023), <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/wage-gap-explainer/</u>.
- 2 Jasmine Tucker and Julie Vogtman, "When Hard Work is Not Enough: Women in Low-Paid Jobs" (National Women's Law Center, April 2020), https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Women-in-Low-Paid-Jobsreport\_pp04-FINAL-4.2.pdf.
- 3 "Gender and the Tax Code" (National Women's Law Center, April 2022), https://nwlc.org/resource/gender-and-the-tax-code/.
- 4 Sammi Aibinder, Andrea Flynn, Richelle Gernan, Sarah Hassmer and Rakeen Mabud, "The Roots of Discriminatory Housing Policy: Moving Toward Gender Justice In Our Economy" (National Women's Law Center, August 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/the-roots-of-discriminatoryhousing-policy-moving-towards-gender-justice-in-our-economy/;</u> "Title IX At 50: A Report By The National Coalition For Women And Girls In Education" (National Coalition for Women and Girls in Education, June 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/ncwge-title-ix-at-50/.</u>
- 5 Julie Vogtman, "Undervalued: A Brief History of Women's Care Work and Child Care Policy in the United States" (National Women's Law Center, 2017), https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/final\_nwlc\_ Undervalued2017.pdf; Amy Royce and Amy Matsui, "Unsupported: Underinvestment in the Care Economy Drives Gender and Racial Wealth Gaps" (ABA Human Rights Magazine, January 6, 2023) https://www. americanbar.org/groups/crsj/publications/human\_rights\_magazine\_ home/wealth-disparities-in-civil-rights/unsupported/.
- 6 Mariko Chang, Ana Hernández Kent and Heather McCulloch, "Understanding the Gender Wealth Gap, and Why It Matters" (Aspen Institute, 2021) <u>https://live-future-of-building-wealth.pantheonsite.io/wpcontent/uploads/2021/09/Sec1-Ch5-Chang-Kent-McCulloch.pdf</u>.
- 7 Brooke LePage and Sarah Javaid "Amid Rising Household Costs, Black, Non-Hispanic Women and Latinas Continue to Face Economic Fallout from the Pandemic" (National Women's Law Center, August 2022), https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/PulseWeek47FS.pdf.
- 8 "Transformative Public Investments in Child Care and Pre-Kindergarten Will Dramatically Cut Costs for Families" (National Women's Law Center, March 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/transformative-publicinvestments-in-child-care-and-pre-kindergarten-will-dramatically-cutcosts-for-families/.</u>
- 9 Jasmine Tucker and Julie Vogtman, "Resilient but Not Recovered: After Two Years Of The Covid-19 Crisis, Women Are Still Struggling" (National Women's Law Center, March 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/resilientbut-not-recovered-after-two-years-of-the-covid-19-crisis-women-are-stillstruggling/.</u>
- 10 Jasmine Tucker and Brooke LePage, "While Overall Unemployment Rate Edges Down, Rates Increase for Black Women and Latinas" (National Women's Law Center, January 2023), <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/Dec-Jobs-Day.pdf</u>.
- 11 "Refundable Tax Credit Expansions Will Help Build Long-Term Economic Prosperity for Women and Families" (National Women's Law Center, November 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/permanently-expanded-refundable-tax-credits-will-support-an-equitable-economic-recovery/;</u> Karen Schulman, "Child Care Rescue: How States Are Using Their American Rescue Plan Act Child Care Funds" (National Women's Law Center, October 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/child-care-funds/.</u>
- 12 "Abortion Rights and Access are Inextricably Tied to Equality and Gender Justice" (National Women's Law Center, August 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/ resource/abortion-rights-and-access-are-inextricably-tied-to-equalityand-gender-justice/.</u>
- 13 Julie-Anne Cronin, Portia DeFilippes, Robin Fisher, "Tax Expenditures by Race and Hispanic Ethnicity: An Application of the U.S. Treasury Department's Race and Hispanic Ethnicity Imputation" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, Office of Tax Analysis, January 2023), <u>https://home. treasury.gov/system/files/131/WP-122.pdf;</u> Seth Hanlon, "The Mortgage Interest Deduction" (Center for American Progress, January 26, 2011), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/tax-expenditure-of-the-weekthe-mortgage-interest-deduction/</u>.
- 14 Amy Matsui, Kathryn Menefee and Amy Royce, "Advancing Gender

and Racial Equity By Taxing Wealth" (National Women's Law Center, April 2022), <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/NWLC-4.-</u> <u>Advancing-Gender-And-Racial-Equity-By-Taxing-Wealth.pdf</u>; Vanessa Williamson, "Closing the racial wealth gap requires heavy, progressive taxation of wealth" (Brookings, December 9, 2020), <u>https://www. brookings.edu/research/closing-the-racial-wealth-gap-requires-heavyprogressive-taxation-of-wealth/.</u>

- 15 Seth Hanlon and Galen Hendricks, "Addressing Tax System Failings That Favor Billionaires and Corporations" (Center for American Progress, September 3, 2021), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/</u> addressing-tax-system-failings-favor-billionaires-corporations/.
- 16 Brooke LePage, "Child Care, Universal Pre-K, and Paid Leave are Good for Economic Growth" (National Women's Law Center, January 27, 2022), https://nwlc.org/child-care-universal-pre-k-and-paid-leave-are-good-foreconomic-growth.
- 17 Amanda Jacobson Snyder, "Majority of Democrats, Republicans Would Support Legislation to Ensure Paid Family Leave, Increased Child Care Funding" (Morning Consult, August 1, 2022), <u>https://morningconsult. com/2022/08/01/child-care-tax-credit-paid-family-leave-policies-survey/.</u>
- 18 H.R.5376 Inflation Reduction Act of 2022, <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/5376</u>.
- 19 David Hope and Julian Limberg, "The Economic Consequences of Major Tax Cuts for the Rich" (LSE International Inequalities Institute, December 2020), http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/107919/1/Hope economic consequences of major tax cuts published.pdf.
- 20 Shengwei Sun, "National Snapshot: Poverty Among Women & Families" (National Women's Law Center, January 2023), <u>https://nwlc.org/wpcontent/uploads/2023/02/2023 nwlc PovertySnapshot-converted.pdf.</u>
- 21 Joe Hughes and Emma Sifre, "Investment Income and Racial Inequality" (Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy: October 14, 2021) <u>https://itep.org/investment-income-and-racial-inequality/</u>.
- 22 Robert Paul Hartley, Ajay Chaudry, Melissa Boteach, Estelle Mitchell and Kathryn Menefee, "A Lifetime's Worth of Benefits: The Effects Of Affordable, High-Quality Child Care on Family Income, the Gender Earnings Gap, and Women's Retirement Security" (National Women's Law Center, March 2021), <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/A-Lifetimes-Worth-of-Benefits- FD.pdf</u>.
- 23 "Historical Highest Marginal Income Tax Rates" (Tax Policy Center, February 9 2022), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/statistics/historical-highest-marginal-income-tax-rates.</u>
- 24 "Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA)" (Tax Foundation, 2020), https://taxfoundation.org/tax-basics/tax-cuts-and-jobs-act/.
- 25 James B. Steele, "How Four Decades of Tax Cuts Fueled Inequality" (Bloomberg Tax, Nov. 29, 2022), <u>https://news.bloombergtax.com/daily-tax-report/how-four-decades-of-tax-cuts-fueled-inequality-james-b-steele</u>.
- 26 "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2023 Revenue Proposals" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, March 2022), <u>https://home. treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2023.pdf</u>, p. 29.
- 27 Lily L. Batchelder and David Kamin, "Taxing the Rich: Issues and Options" (February 1, 2020) <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3452274</u>, p. 13.
- 28 "Build Back Better Act" (Congressional Record Vol. 167, No. 201 (House - November 18, 2021) <u>https://www.congress.gov/congressional-record/volume-167/issue-201/house-section/article/H6375-4;</u> Tony Room, "Who would pay more and less in taxes under the House bill" (Washington Post, November 19, 2021), <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/uspolicy/2021/11/19/taxes-biden-spending-bill/</u>.
- 29 Millionaire's Surtax Act, <u>https://www.vanhollen.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/MCG21758%20-%20Millionaires%20Surtax%20Act.pdf</u>; Jean Ross and Seth Hanlon, "The Millionaire Surcharge Would Improve the Fairness of the Tax Code," (Center for American Progress, June 8, 2022), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-millionaire-surcharge-would-improve-the-fairness-of-the-tax-code</u>.
- 30 Yasmin Amer, "Massachusetts voters approve 'millionaires tax' ballot question" (WBUR, November 9, 2022), <u>https://www.wbur.org/ news/2022/11/09/massachusetts-election-question-1-tax.</u>

- **31** Greg Leiserson and Danny Yagan, "What Is the Average Federal Individual Income Tax Rate on the Wealthiest Americans?" (White House Council of Economic Advisors, September 23, 2021), <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/cea/written-materials/2021/09/23/what-is-the-average-federal-individual-income-tax-rate-on-the-wealthiest-americans/.</u>
- 32 "Fact Sheet: The American Families Plan" (White House, April 28, 2021) <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/28/fact-sheet-the-american-families-plan/.</u>
- 33 "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2023 Revenue Proposals" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, March 2022), <u>https://home. treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2023.pdf</u>, p. 30.
- 34 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 34.
- 35 "President's Budget Rewards Work, Not Wealth with new Billionaire Minimum Income Tax," (White House Office of Management and Budget, March 28, 2021) <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/briefingroom/2022/03/28/presidents-budget-rewards-work-not-wealth-with-newbillionaire-minimum-income-tax/.</u>
- 36 "What are the largest tax expenditures?" (Tax Policy Center, May 2020), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/what-are-largest-tax-expenditures</u>.
- **37** Jillian Berman, "How the wealthy use debt 'as a tool to screw the government and everybody else" (MarketWatch, July 24, 2021), <u>https://www.marketwatch.com/story/extra-credit-how-debt-can-mean-a-tax-advantage-for-some-and-jail-time-for-others-11626383631</u>.
- 38 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 30.
- 39 "Questions and Answers on the Net Investment Income Tax" (IRS, September 29, 2022) <u>https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/questions-andanswers-on-the-net-investment-income-tax.</u>
- 40 "Build Back Better Act"
- 41 "Reconciliation Could Improve Medicare Solvency" (Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, July 8, 2022), <u>https://www.crfb.org/blogs/</u> reconciliation-could-improve-medicare-solvency.
- 42 "Application of NIIT to Trade or Business Income of Certain High-Income Individuals in H.R.5376, by Expanded Cash Income Percentile, 2023" (Tax Policy Center, July 14, 2022), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/modelestimates/net-investment-income-tax-july-2022/t22-0014-applicationniit-trade-or-business.</u>
- 43 "The 2021 Forbes 400 List Of Richest Americans: Facts and Figures" (Forbes, October 5, 2021), <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/ kerryadolan/2021/10/05/the-2021-forbes-400-list-of-richest-americansfacts-and-figures/;</u> Nigel Roberts, "Only Two Black People Made Forbes List Of The 400 Richest Americans" (BET, October 14, 2021), <u>https://www. bet.com/news/national/2021/10/13/forbes-richest-people-americans-listonly-two-black-men.html.</u>
- 44 S.510 Ultra-Millionaire Tax Act of 2021, <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/510</u>
- 45 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich"
- 46 Janelle Jones, "Receiving an inheritance helps white families more than black families" (Economic Policy Institute, February 17, 2017) <u>https://www. epi.org/publication/receiving-an-inheritance-helps-white-families-morethan-black-families/.</u>
- 47 "How many people pay the estate tax?" (Tax Policy Center, May 2020), https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-many-people-payestate-tax.
- 48 Bob Lord, "Dynasty Trusts: Giant Tax Loopholes that Supercharge Wealth Accumulation" (Americans for Tax Fairness, February 1, 2022), <u>https://americansfortaxfairness.org/issue/dynasty-trusts-giant-tax-loopholes-supercharge-wealth-accumulation/.</u>
- 49 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 40.
- 50 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," p. 20.
- 51 "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2016 Revenue Proposals," (U.S. Department of the Treasury, February 2015), <u>https:// home.treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2016.pdf</u>, p. 193

- 52 S.994 For the 99.5 Percent Act, <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/994</u>.
- 53 "Corporate Income Tax: Effective Rates Before and After 2017 Law Change" (GAO, December 14, 2022), <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-105384</u>; Reade Pickert, "US Corporate Profits Soar With Margins at Widest Since 1950" (Bloomberg, August 25, 2022), <u>https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-25/us-corporate-profits-soartaking-margins-to-widest-since-1950</u>.
- 54 Simon Jessop, "CEO-worker pay gap jumps in 2021 at low-wage U.S. companies" (Reuters, June 7, 2022), <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/ ceo-worker-pay-gap-jumps-2021-low-wage-us-companies-2022-06-07/.</u>
- 55 Hunter Blair, "As investment continues to decline, the Trump tax cuts remain nothing but a handout to the rich" (Economic Policy Institute, February 4, 2020), <u>https://www.epi.org/blog/as-investment-continues-todecline-the-trump-tax-cuts-remain-nothing-but-a-handout-to-the-rich/.</u>
- 56 Tucker and Vogtman, "When Hard Work Is Not Enough"
- **57** "How did the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act change business taxes?" (Tax Policy Center, May 2020), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-did-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act-change-business-taxes</u>.
- 58 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 2
- 59 "The Made in America Tax Plan" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, April 2021), <u>https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/136/</u> <u>MadelnAmericaTaxPlan Report.pdf</u>.
- 60 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 50.
- **61** "What is carried interest, and how is it taxed?" (Tax Policy Center, May 2020), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/what-carried-interest-and-how-it-taxed</u>.
- 62 Tim Murphy, "Biden and Trump Both Trashed Private Equity's Favorite Tax Dodge. Surprise! It's Still Here." (Mother Jones, May-June 2022), <u>https://</u> www.motherjones.com/politics/2022/05/carried-interest-loophole-bidentrump-private-equity-tax-break/.
- **63** Steve Hendershot, "Private equity struggles with its diversity problem" (Chicago Business, October 15, 2021), <u>https://www.chicagobusiness.com/equity/private-equity-struggles-its-diversity-problem.</u>
- 64 Brian Wakamo, "Close the Carried Interest Loophole and End Private Equity Abuse" (Inequality, September 24, 2021), <u>https://inequality.org/ great-divide/close-carried-interest-loophole-and-end-private-equitysabuse/.</u>
- **65** "Chart Book: The Need to Rebuild the Depleted IRS" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, December 16, 2022), <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/the-need-to-rebuild-the-depleted-irs</u>.
- 66 "IRS updates tax gap estimates; new data points the way toward enhancing taxpayer service, compliance efforts" (IRS, October 28, 2022), https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-updates-tax-gap-estimates-new-datapoints-the-way-toward-enhancing-taxpayer-service-compliance-efforts.
- 67 Natasha Sarin, "The Case for a Robust Attack on the Tax Gap" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, September 7, 2021), <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/the-case-for-a-robust-attack-on-the-tax-gap.</u>
- 68 "IRS-Related Funding in the Inflation Reduction Act" (Congressional Research Service, October 20, 2022), <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11977</u>.
- 69 Kevin Freking and Fatima Hussein, "GOP campaigns against the IRS, vowing to slash its funding" (AP, October 22, 2022), <u>https://apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-elections-congress-business-government-and-politics-0f645387cac1ebbe1551f95524cf3ce1; Kevin Freking, "House GOP kicks off majority with vote to slash IRS funding (AP, January 9, 2023), <u>https://apnews.com/article/politics-united-states-government-internal-revenue-service-us-republican-party-house-of-representatives-64692090ef20e35a59ba1ea7d21a9eea.</u></u>
- **70** Chuck Marr, Samantha Jacoby and Jabari Cook, "Success of The IRS Rebuilding and Tax Gap Reduction Effort Depends on Sufficient Funding Through Annual Appropriations" (Center On Budget And Policy Priorities, December 7, 2022), https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/successof-the-irs-rebuilding-and-tax-gap-reduction-effort-depends-on.

- 71 "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2023 Revenue Proposals" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, March 2022), <u>https://home. treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2023.pdf</u>, p. 29.
- 72 "General Explanations FY 2023," p.111.
- 73 "Build Back Better Act" (Congressional Record Vol. 167, No. 201 (House November 18, 2021) <u>https://www.congress.gov/congressional-record/volume-167/issue-201/house-section/article/H6375-4;</u> Tony Room, "Who would pay more and less in taxes under the House bill" (Washington Post, November 19, 2021), <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/uspolicy/2021/11/19/taxes-biden-spending-bill/</u>.
- 74 "Estimated Budget Effects Of The Revenue Provisions Of Title XIII Committee On Ways And Means, Of H.R. 5376, The "Build Back Better Act," As Reported By The Committee On The Budget, With Modifications (Rules Committee Print 117-18)" (Joint Committee on Taxation, November 4, 2021), https://www.jct.gov/publications/2021/jcx-45-21/.
- 75 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 30.
- 76 "General Explanations FY 2023," p.111.
- 77 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 34.
- 78 "General Explanations FY 2023," p.111.
- 79 "Build Back Better Act"
- 80 "Estimated Budget Effects, Build Back Better Act"
- 81 S.510 Ultra-Millionaire Tax Act of 2021, <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/510</u>.
- 82 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," p. 13.
- 83 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 40.
- 84 "General Explanations FY 2023," p.112.
- 85 "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2016 Revenue Proposals," (U.S. Department of the Treasury, February 2015), <u>https:// home.treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2016.pdf</u>, p. 193
- 86 "Recent Changes in the Estate and Gift Tax Provisions" (Congressional Research Service, October 19, 2021) <u>https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/R42959.pdf</u>, p. 7.
- 87 S.994 For the 99.5 Percent Act, <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117thcongress/senate-bill/994</u>
- 88 "Revenue estimate of the 'For the 99.5 Percent Act," (Joint Committee on Taxation, March 24, 2021), <u>https://www.sanders.senate.gov/wp-content/ uploads/For-the-99.5-Act-JCT-Score.pdf.</u>
- 89 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 2.
- 90 "General Explanations FY 2023," p.110.
- 91 "General Explanations FY 2023," p. 50.
- 92 "General Explanations FY 2023," p.112.